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At the Meeting of the Authority

held on Friday 17th November 2006

Present :
Councillor Cluskey



Councillor Swann



Councillor Turner


Councillor Crowther



Councillor Salter



Councillor Tattersall


Councillor Moseley

28.
Apologies for Absence



Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Keaveney and 
Small.


29.
Declarations of Interests by Members and Officers
Councillor Swann declared a non-prejudicial interest in items 7, 10 and 11, recorded herewith as minutes 34, 36 & 37 in so far as it relates to his capacity as a director of Mersey Waste Holdings Limited.
30.
Invitation to Halton Borough Council Representative
The Chairman recommended that an invitation be given to the Representative from Halton Borough Council to join the meeting.


Resolved that the representative from Halton Borough Council be 
invited to join the meeting.

31.
Minutes of the Meeting held on 1st September  2006


Resolved that the minutes of the meeting held on 1st September 


2006 be approved and signed as a correct record.

32.
Minutes of the Meeting held on 29th September 2006


Resolved that the minutes of the meeting held on 29th September 
2006 be approved and signed as a correct record.

33. Minutes of the Meeting held on 3rd October 2006


Resolved that the minutes of the meeting held on 3rd October 2006 

be approved and signed as a correct record.
34. Waste Management Contracts Procurement Project


Progress Report


WDA/37/06

A report was presented to inform Members of the progress to date of the 
implementation of the Waste Management Procurement Project.


Resolved that:
1. Halton Borough Council be incorporated into MWDA’s strategy for the procurement of long term waste management arrangements and that the Memorandum of Understanding between the two Authorities be incorporated into an Inter Authority Agreement ;



2.
A workshop be arranged to consider the Evaluation Criteria 



to be used in the tendering process for the Recycling and 



Recovery Contracts and that delegated authority be given 



to the Director in consultation with the Chairman for the 



finalisation of the tender documents ;

2. The Director in consultation with the Solicitor to the Authority to develop a protocol and framework of advice to guide officers and members in dealing with confidential matters arising from the Procurement ; and


3.
That the option of a Regional Procurement of Solid 




Recovered Fuel (SRF) capacity be included in the OJEU 



notice to be issued in respect of the Recovery Contract in 



December and that a further report be presented to the 



Authority once responses of the markets are known.
35.
Bidston Material Recovery Facility (MRF) Capacity and

Future MRF  Requirements on Merseyside


WDA/35/06


A Report was presented to Members to provide a high level assessment 
of the provision of MRF capacity at Bidston.  The report aimed to identify 
the need and timing for variation in planning application for a second shift 
at Bidston and to identify the need and deliverability of further MRF 
capacity on Merseyside.



Resolved that:


1.
A planning application for a second shift at Bidston MRF be 



submitted to Wirral MBC no later than the end of November 



2006;



2.
Members agree a policy to procure additional MRF capacity 



to the north of the River Mersey and the planning, sites 



acquisition and procurement of additional MRF capacity be 



given high priority and appropriate provision made available 



in the capital programme 2007/08; and,


3.
That the options presented in Paragraph 5 of the report be 



noted, and that Option 2 Procurement through a separate 



Design and Build contract be approved.
35. Revised Prudential Indicators 2006/2007 to 2008/2009

WDA/32/06


A report was presented to Members which sets a clear framework that
demonstrates the Authority’s capital investment plans are affordable, 
prudent and sustainable.



Resolved that the Revised Prudential Indicators for 2006/07 to 


2008/09 as set out in the report be approved.
Chairman declared a non prejudicial interest in item 10 recorded here as resolution 36, in his role as the Authority Representative for North West Employers Organisation and in accordance with the Code of Conduct, remained in the meeting.

The Chairman stepped down from the chair during consideration of item 10, Councillor B Swann took the chair for consideration of item 10.
36. Organisational Review of the Authority

WDA/36/06


A Report was submitted to Member’s which proposed a complete 
organisational review of the Authority resources to ensure its fitness for 
purpose and ability to maintain continuous improvements.



Resolved that:
1. A review of the Authority’s resources to ensure fitness for purpose and to provide an infrastructure to maintain continuous improvements be approved; and,

2.
North West Employers Organisation be invited to conduct a 
skills audit and review of revised job descriptions and 
grading following approval of a new structure.

37. Appointment to the Board of MWHL

WDA/38/06


A report was submitted to Members to consider that focus of attention is 
needed on the company’s activities over the next two years and that 
further capacity should be made available to support Cllr. Swann and that 
the Authority should increase its number of Directors, in accordance with 
the Articles of Association of the Company, to two Directors.

Members were advised that the Authority should have 1/5th 
Representation on the Company Board and rather than seek to appoint 
representation, observer status should be sought.

It was agreed to amend the recommendation.



Resolved that the Members agreed the Authority shall seek  


observer status at the Company Board Meetings.

38.
To hear and respond to any question submitted by a Member of the 

Public in accordance with Procedural Rule 10.

Members of the Public may ask questions of the Relevant Portfolio Holder 
at ordinary meeting of the Authority in accordance with Section 10 of the 
Authority’s Procedural Rules.


The following questions were received and asked by members of the 
public:

1.
Submitted by: Samantha La Roche, Wrexham.


In light of government recommendations that councils deal 


with their waste locally why does MWH group prefer the option 

of transferring their waste many miles across the border into a 

chasm of landfill, despite close proximity to houses and a 


school to the detriment of the quality of life for local people of 


that Welsh community, who are justifiably angry, especially in 


the light of Liverpool’s recent apology to the Welsh over the 


flooding of Treweryn, which carried with it similar disregard 


and respect for a Welsh community?


The following response was provided by the Chairman of the 


Authority:


MWH Associates Limited have opened Hafod Quarry as a landfill 


site which is providing much needed landfill capacity for local 


authorities and trade customers in North Wales and the 



surrounding areas. MWH Associates are acting in line with the 


approved planning consents, and in accordance with Environment 


Agency requirements stipulated within the site Pollution Prevention 


and Control permit (PPC). 



The Hafod site already had planning permission as a landfill site in 


1995 and was placed on the market by the previous owner with this 

use established. The Authority is assured by MWH Associates 


Limited, that it has both a relevant planning permission and 



Pollution, Prevention and Control (PPC) permit to operate the site.


MWH Associates Ltd is operating a licensed landfill site, like any 


other operator, and offering potential customers access to landfill, 


which is still needed as a part of most companies and authorities 


waste 
strategies.  



This landfill requirement will be needed for many years to come, 


even allowing for the fact that new waste recycling and treatment 


facilities will be introduced. Residents and politicians quite correctly 


point out the requirement for local authorities to significantly reduce 


landfill of municipal waste streams and the need to deal with waste 


locally. 


The implementation of the Joint Municipal Waste Management 


Strategy for Merseyside which specifically addresses these issues 


is proceeding via work with the Merseyside Waste Partnership and 


the Partnership is actively progressing its procurement process 


which will appoint new contractors and predicts will produce new 


waste facilities in Merseyside within the next five years.



In the Authority’s opinion the comparison between the Hafod 


Quarry development and the flooding of Treweryn is an unfair one.  


The development of the Quarry has always included consultation 


and dialogue with the local community which continues, and the 


site does have full planning permission from Wrexham Council. 



The operators, MWH Associates Ltd take very seriously the safe 


operation of the site and all operations on site are monitored as part 

of the licence for the site by the Environment Agency.



The Chairman then asked Ms. La Roche if she had a 




supplementary question and Ms. La Roche repeated her original 


question.


The Chairman then stated that the question had been answered.


2.
Submitted by: Rees Davies, Johnstown


What have you done with the 6 million which the government 


made available for recycling?



The following response was provided by the Chairman of the 


Authority:


DEFRA (The Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs) 


provided Merseyside Waste Disposal Authority with £5M, which the 

Authority matched with an additional £5M to help develop the 


largest waste management facility on Merseyside – the Bidston 


integrated waste management facility in Wirral.


The facility is the first of its kind for the region and features cutting 


edge technology that will help dramatically increase recycling rates 


for household waste on Merseyside. 



The site incorporates a new Household Waste Recycling Centre, a 


Materials Recovery Facility (MRF), In-Vessel Composter (IVC), a 


Waste Transfer Station and a Visitor Centre.



The MRF will be able to sort paper, cardboard, plastic, cans, glass 


and more, which will then be processed into recycled products, and 

will be able to handle over 30,000 tonnes of recyclable materials. 



The IVC will be able to handle over 10,400 tonnes of green and 


kitchen waste that will then be composted.



There is also a Visitors Centre on site, which will provide 



information for local schools, colleges and the wider community and 

will help deliver MWDA’s Education and Awareness programme, 


which is currently being devised.


The Chairman then asked Mr. Davies if he had a supplementary 


question and Mr. Davies asked the following question:


How will the taxpayers of Wrexham be getting value for money 


from Bidston?


The Chairman stated that a written response to the question will be 


supplied to Mr. Davies.

3.
Submitted by: Gwyneth Jones, Johnstown: 





Howard Jones will be asking question on her behalf.

 



Do you realise how close to houses and two schools Hafod 


quarry is?



The following response was provided by the Chairman of the 


Authority:


We are fully aware of the proximity of homes and schools in relation 

to the development.  In addition the Environment Minister of the 


Welsh Assembly recently (15 November 2006) issued the following 


information as part of a larger statement to Wrexham Council: 



**“The Assembly's Planning Division has indicated that when 


planning consent was given for the development in 1995, the 


Inspector considered the effect of the landfill on local amenity. 



This included the effect of noise, dust, litter, birds and vermin. The 


Inspector concluded that the development would have an impact 


but that the impact would not be unacceptable. 



There are no obvious changes in circumstances to lead the Division 

to conclude that a determination of the application now would lead 


to a different conclusion. Furthermore, the day to day monitoring, 


control and enforcement of landfill operations by the Environment 


Agency are controlled more stringently than hitherto.”


**Reference: Letter to Chief Planning Officer, Wrexham County 

Borough, 15th November 2006.

4.
Submitted by: Dorothy Tunnah, Johnstown


Do you have a holding bay on site?



The following response was provided by the Chairman of the 


Authority:


No, there is no holding bay on the Hafod site.


The Chairman then asked Ms Tunnah if she had a supplementary 


question and Ms Tunnah asked the following question:


Where do they keep the gas bottles and tyres at Hafod?


The Chairman stated that a written response to the question will be 


supplied to Ms Tunnah.

5.
Submitted by: Barry Price, Ruabon


Do you intend to sign up to the principle of “Zero Waste 



International Alliance”?



The following response was provided by the Chairman of the 


Authority:


MWDA follows the waste hierarchy (reduce, reuse, recycle etc), a 


framework which sets out “the order in which options for waste 


management should be considered based on environmental impact 

“ (DEFRA 2006). 



By raising awareness of the waste hierarchy to the residents of 


Merseyside and encouraging householder participation, MWDA is 


following the principle of The Zero Waste International Alliance – 


that is, to first and foremost reduce the amount of waste being 


created by the local community.



MWDA employs a full-time Waste Minimisation Officer whose role it 

is to manage and implement strategies and projects which will 


encourage Merseyside residents to minimise the amount of waste 


they produce. ‘Waste minimisation’ refers to the action of 



preventing waste in the first instance. Examples include buying 


foods/products with less packaging etc.



The Merseyside Waste Partnership (MWDA and the five District 


Councils of Merseyside) have a vision to sustainably manage waste 

for the whole of Merseyside – this is written in The Joint Municipal 


Waste Management Strategy (JMWMS). 




Several aspects of the JMWMS are being progressed during 


2006/7, in line with the priorities of the waste hierarchy, including 


the implementation of the Waste Minimisation Strategy.



Our five District Councils have ratified District Action Plans (DAPs) 


to demonstrate how they will contribute to the achievement of the 


JMWMS targets on waste minimisation, reuse and recycling. These 

DAPs will provide Merseyside with a clear route forward for 



continuing the progress made on reducing the amount of waste 


landfilled. 



A Merseyside Waste Composition Analysis has been completed 


that will support the development of new services to increase 


recycling further and extract the maximum value from the wastes 


that we cannot recycle. 


The Chairman then asked Mr. Price if he had a supplementary 


question and Mr. Price read a mission statement from Zero Waste.

6.
Submitted by: Pauline Smout, Ruabon


Liverpool City of Culture prides itself on being clean and 


green.  Are you aware that you have been tipping in the 



immediate area for the last 19 years, and now you are 



expecting us to take it for another 40 years?



The following response was provided by the Chairman of the 


Authority:


To clarify the waste disposal and collection system on Merseyside.  



Merseyside operates a two-tier system for waste collection and 


disposal – each of the individual District Councils are responsible 


for the collection of household waste at kerbside. The Waste 


Disposal Authority is then, via it contract with Mersey Waste 



Holdings Ltd, responsible for the disposal of this collected waste.  


The Waste Disposal Authority also operates, via it contractor, 


fourteen Household Waste Recycling Centres (HWRCs) for use by 


the public.



The Waste Disposal Authority is not in a position to comment on 


any District Council’s aims and objectives in relation to being ‘clean 


and green’, but can say that the Merseyside Waste Partnership is 


committed to sustainable waste management.  The Partnership has 

laid out its plans in relation to this as part of the Joint Municipal 


Waste Management Strategy for Merseyside.



In relation to the statement that ‘you have been tipping in the 


immediate area for the last 19 years’ – the Authority is aware of 


other landfill sites in the surrounding local areas but is assured by 


its contractor that none of the waste that is collected on Merseyside 

as part of the Waste Disposal Authority Contract is disposed of at 


these sites.    



Commercial or other wastes may be disposed of at these sites but 


these may be dealt with by other contractors. Merseyside Waste 


Disposal Authority is only responsible for the disposal of household 


waste.



The Chairman then asked Ms Smout if she had a supplementary 


question and Ms Smout asked the following question:


Could MWDA please request that Mersey Waste Holdings 


Limited release the CCTV coverage for Hafod on October 12th 


2006?



The Chairman stated that a written response to the question will be 


supplied to Ms Smout.
39.
Exclusion of the Public

Resolved that the public be excluded from the meeting during



consideration of the following item for the reason stated.



Minute
Reason (under the Local Government Act 1972)

40 & 41
Exempt information concerning the financial or business affairs of a particular company (Paragraph 3 of Schedule 12A)

40. Waste Management Contracts Procurement Project


Professional Advisor Fees


WDA/33/06


A report was submitted to Members advising of the increased anticipated 
costs of employing financial, technical and planning professional advisors 
to support the Authority’s waste management contracts procurement 
project and to detail the reasons for the changes.  The report also 
presented Members with options for the way forward and to seek the 
views of the Authority as to how it wishes to finance the increased costs of 
the chosen option.


Resolved that:
1. Members noted the increased anticipated costs for employing professional advisors and, the reasons for those increased costs;

2. the options presented for the way forward be noted and that the existing professional advisors be retained up to and including Final Business Case stage be approved;

3. The original planning advisor tender for seeking planning applications for new sites and facilities not be financed from the earmarked balances, but should be included in future capital programmes to be funded by Prudential Borrowing be agreed;

4. The framework within which the advisor workstreams will be managed be noted; and,

5. the Authority earmarks a further £1m of its balances to meet the additional advisor costs for the Procurement Programme.

4.
MWDA Procurement Programme – Land Acquisition and 


Planning Delivery Strategy


WDA/34/06

A Report was submitted informing Members of the current progress in the 
implementation of the MWDA Planning and Sites Identification 
Programme.  The report also asked for Members consideration to Options 
presented to deliver an effect Land Acquisition and Planning Delivery 
Strategy.

Members were asked at the meeting to consider, under the private items 
rules, a presentation about progress on sites and planning.  In the course 
of that presentation, Officers fed back both positive and less-positive 
comments from the confidential meetings with Leaders/Chief Executive, 
together with comments from landowners.


Members considered the suggestion that the Authority should defer pre-
(planning) application statutory consultations, 
(a) to allow further discussion by Leaders to consider sharing the political burnden of risk on Prime/Reserve sites, and

(b) to defer start of public consultation process until after the local elections

A number of advantages and disadvantages were considered by Members.  After careful consideration of the overall risks and benefits, Members of the MWDA voted to proceed to a discussion of the sites without knowledge of the actual sites themselves, in order to consider the next steps in developing a strategy for the negotiations with landowners.

Members voted to continue with the land acquisition/negotiation and planning timetable as it currently stands, recognising the very sensitive commercially confidential discussions that are now taking place with landowners.
Members agreed that the Authority would continue to meet Leaders to discuss the procurement, including sites and planning issues, whenever Leaders felt it necessary, however, it remains a matter upon which the Waste Disposal Authority must decide, having taken all views into account.


Resolved that:

1.
the current progress in the implementation of the MWDA 


Planning Sites and Identification Programme be noted.



Members voted to authorise Officers to progress 



negotiations to acquire sites with landowners on a 



confidential basis. 


2.
the Land Acquisition Strategy be approved and that the 


preferred approach in acquiring land to deliver strategic sites 

be agreed as Option 2;

3. that the Director in consultation with the Solicitor and Treasurer of the Authority be granted delegated powers to purchase options on preferred sites and to progress associated Heads in Terms in connection with any land transaction which forms part of the sites procurement process; and,

4.
the associated financial implications identified in Option 2 
be approved. 
